THE DEADLY LEGACY OF WORLD WAR II IN ALASKA

By Ken Rutherford, PhD [Professor of Political Science, James Madison University]

Attu

Japanese Occupation of the Aleutian Islands

Kiska

n the middle of the Bering Sea—closer to Japan than the continental United States and more than 1,000 miles from Alaska's largest city, Anchorage—sit the Alaskan islands of Attu and Kiska. It was the summer of 1942, nearly six months after Japan's surprise attack on Pearl Harbor, that Japanese forces invaded these islands in what was some of World War II's most brutal fighting and use of explosives.

The Japanese military high command had decided to occupy Attu and Kiska to fulfill several goals:

- To prevent American use of the Alaskan archipelago for mounting offensive operations (Attu is only 720 miles from Japan's Northern Territories islands)¹
- To drive a wedge between US and Soviet insular possessions
- To establish bases for air operations against Alaska and the west coasts of Canada and the United States.

When Japanese forces occupied Attu and Kiska, it was the first time since the War of 1812 that American soil had been held by foreign forces. The islands are in the far western part of the Aleutian Islands chain. Most Americans were not aware of the Aleutians until the Japanese invasion, but the chain of islands was considered a valuable strategic piece of real estate by both Japanese and American leaders. One year later, Allied forces retook the islands in bloody fighting that resulted in a deadly legacy of thousands of explosive remnants of war (ERW), unexploded ordnance (UXO), landmines, and booby traps, some of which may still infest the soil.

The major obstacle for both armies was the Aleutians' isolated geography, characterized by difficult weather. Among all World War II battlefields, the Aleutian Islands were some of the wildest and most inhospitable. Terrific winds blow at more than 100 miles per hour, perpetual fog hinders vision and orientation, and there are almost no trees on the islands. The temperature drops below freezing in winter and seldom exceeds sixty degrees in summer, and the islands have as many as 250 rainy days a year.

Cold Ba

St. Paul

Over the fourteen-month occupation, an estimated 8,600 Japanese troops were deployed to Attu and Kiska, which they heavily fortified in anticipation of inevitable American offensive operations to recapture the islands. The Japanese prediction was correct: in responding to the invasion, the US military underwent the first mass airlift in its history. Within thirty-six hours of the islands' occupation, 2,300 American troops and tons of supplies and weapons were flown to Nome, on the western edge of the Alaska mainland.

Buildup of the US Army's forces in Alaska continued until 94,000 troops were stationed across thirteen newly-constructed bases, including Cold Bay at the western end of the Alaska Peninsula. Due to US testing and stockpiling of weapons on Cold Bay, humanitarian threats from UXO became an issue.² One former Cold Bay inhabitant remembers that "[p]eople were always whizzing around on three-wheelers, and kids could test their luck screwing around with the buried World War II munitions that still dot the landscape." Additionally, children were remembered as "playing on actual World War II-era torpedoes abandoned on the beach."³

North of Cold Bay and the Aleutian Islands sits the Pribilof Islands group, which is where the US Army built a long-range aid to navigation (LORAN) station, controlling the Bering Sea approaches to the Alaskan coast. Stationed on the island of Saint Paul, US soldiers placed landmines around the village buildings on the chance that the Japanese would invade.⁴

The impact of WWII in the Aleutian Islands remains one of the most visible features that dot this remote landscape today. WWII concrete bunker, Dutch Harbor, Alaska. Image courtesy of the author.

> A six-inch projectile in the emplacement of a six-inch coastal defense battery on Little Kiska (Gun C). Image courtesy of the author/Museum of the Aleutians.

Possibly unexploded shell largely buried in the sift soil. Seen northwest of Gun A, six-inch gun battery, North Head. Image courtesy of the author/ Museum of the Aleutians.

ATTU: Operation Landgrab

Attu is about forty miles long and twenty miles wide, and its highest peak rises more than 3,000 feet above the sea. On 11 May 1943, Attu would be the US Army's first island amphibious landing of the war.⁵ The soldiers landed in dense fog and were unopposed. Sergeant Hamlin of the 7th Scout Company recalled how "It was easy to get completely lost in the fog. It was easy to get completely turned around in the thick moving mist that made everything vague ... the freezing cold and fog had been a harder enemy to fight than the Jap[anese]. Ninety percent of the Scout Company and three-fourths of the 7th Reconnaissance Troop suffered from severe exposure."⁶

From the beginning, Japanese troops were on the defensive and made the most of the terrain for that purpose. Rather than organizing beach defenses, they chose to defend the high ground at the northern end of Massacre Bay at 3,000 to 4,000 yards inland, and in the valleys leading to Chichagof Harbor, where the Japanese had established a strong defensive position.⁷ In general, the Japanese forces employed the same tactics they had used in the South Pacific. While Attu and Kiska lacked the foliage and tropical growth provided by the islands in the South Pacific, the Japanese prepared excellent camouflaged positions and dotted the terrain with foxholes and two-man caves protected by light machine guns, mortar positions, and emplaced landmines. On the morning of 29 May 1943, nineteen days after American troops landed, the Japanese staged a massive "Banzai" charge with around 800 Japanese soldiers attacking the American lines. Before the charge, nearly 500 Japanese wounded soldiers committed suicide or were killed by their own troops rather than being allowed to surrender.⁸ The Japanese inflicted heavy casualties as they overran the frontline American positions, but most were quickly killed by the American troops.⁹ By the following morning, the battle for Attu was over. The American victory in Attu was bloody and costly: "549 Americans were killed, and more than 3,200 were wounded or suffered from exposure or other battle injuries. Of the approximate 2,600 Japanese troops on the island, only 28 were taken prisoner. All others had honored the Samurai code of death."¹⁰

The Battle of Attu ranks as the second deadliest battle in the Pacific Theater (in proportion to the number of troops engaged), closely falling behind Iwo Jima. The casualties incurred during the invasion of Attu were appalling, with Americans suffering 3,248 casualties, roughly 25 percent of the invading force. Of these, 541 men were killed. Of the Japanese forces, 2,350 men were counted by American burial parties, and hundreds more were presumed already buried. The Japanese fought to virtually the last man.¹¹



An International News Photo from Attu Island of a magnetic mine being held by Corporal Joe Brietenfach. The mines are slapped against a passing tank, causing severe damage.

Donated to Alaska Veterans Museum by Col Suellyn Wright Novak, USAF, Ret.

KISKA: Operation Cottage

After the bloody repatriation of Attu, the US Army turned its sights 205 miles east to the island of Kiska. Approximately thirty miles long and seven miles wide, the island has a shoreline that includes few beaches suitable for landing, and the better of the available beaches were controlled by entrenched Japanese defensive positions. The Japanese defenders augmented the island's favorable defensive geographical features—steep, hilly terrain and a profusion of valleys and caves—with machine gun positions, newly constructed tunnels and roads, and landmines.

In retaking the island, US forces subjected Kiska to a heavy preinvasion bombardment. The first bombing attacks were carried out 11 June 1943 by four B-24s out of Cold Bay.¹² A total of 424 tons of bombs were dropped on Kiska in July. During the same month, a strong naval task force lobbed 330 tons of shells onto the island.¹³

"The surrounded Japanese garrison found a small window of opportunity in the Allies' seamless ring of ships to quickly and quietly evacuate the island in a dense fog. On 28 July, the Japanese garrison evacuated 5,200 Japanese soldiers on nineteen boats that formed the rescue armada. The evacuation was completed in just fifty-five minutes. Nothing much was left behind except a few dogs, a corpse of a soldier who had died recently of natural causes, a litter of landmines and booby traps, and some bombs preset to blow at the rate of one a day.¹⁴ An after action report by US Army Intelligence noted that the south end of Kiska was found to be sprinkled liberally with mines and booby-traps. One of the favorite methods was to wire an M-93 mine upside down to about thirty blocks of TNT, thus increasing the concussion area."¹⁵

Canadian artillery officer Captain William Kirby, who was part of the Kiska recapture, shared how the enemy's ability to slip away "through the 'impenetrable' Allied naval blockade, which was really a triple blockade of seaplanes, submarines and coastal torpedo boats escorted by destroyers, had been a daring and brilliant feat."

Additionally, the Kiska evacuation had been carried out almost three weeks before the planned Allied landing. Since the Japanese departure went undetected, US forces continued to bomb and shell the abandoned island. In the ensuing month, more than 2,700 tons



Former classified Kiska Map - Pre-Allied invasion of Japanese occupied Kiska Island. "War Department, Corps of Engineers, US Army," July 1943. One of the few if not only map of landmines emplaced on US soil by a foreign Army. The US Army suffered landmine casualties on the island. Image courtesy of the author/Museum of the Aleutians archives.

of bombs were dropped on the deserted island, including "two of the navy's bombardments that were the heaviest in Pacific naval warfare."¹⁷ More than 300 tons of explosives were dropped in a single day alone: 4 August 1943.

Kiska D-Day, 15 August, was a typical Aleutian day. Dense fog covered the island, accompanied by high winds and a cold, heavy rain. Despite the weather conditions, almost 35,000 US and Canadian soldiers poured ashore. One Allied leader predicted that recapturing Kiska would be "bitter fighting with a Japanese force of from six to ten thousand" and that their goal was "to take as many prisoners as possible and ... put a wedge into their Samurai code."¹⁹

Heavy casualties were also expected based on American soldiers' recent experience at Attu. For every 100 Japanese killed on Attu, seventy-one American soldiers were killed or injured. The estimated casualty rate expected for Allied soldiers at Kiska was 90 percent.²⁰ Information gathered by the Alaska Defense Command and the Advanced Intelligence Center, North Pacific Area, showed that "the Japanese development of Kiska was much more extensive

than the development of Attu. Almost all beaches possessed some defenses, including barbed wire and mines."²¹

Allied commanders refuzed to believe that the Japanese could have completely evacuated Kiska.²² For days, American and Canadian troops searched the island that they thought was still under the control of Japanese forces. The only living creatures the American and Canadian soldiers found were a few stray Japanese dogs. "We dropped 100,000 propaganda leaflets on Kiska, one airman said, "but those dogs couldn't read."²³

Eventually more than 300 casualties would be recorded on Kiska. Some men were killed by friendly fire when confused and scared soldiers accidentally shot their comrades in fog-laden gunfights.²⁴ Others were killed or injured by landmines and the timed bombs the Japanese left behind.²⁵ Warnings were sent out not to pick up any Japanese candles as they were booby traps left behind.²⁶ On 24 August 1943, *The New York Times* asserted, "2 KILLED AT KISKA; Land Mines and Booby Traps Encountered in Landing."²⁷

Deadly Legacy

While Attu is the only battle fought on American soil in World War II, its deadly legacy of conventional weapons contamination continues. In the three-week battle, more than 3,000 tons of ordnance were deployed. Currently, the most dangerous ordnance on Attu are the buster shells, which is a type of munition designed to penetrate Japanese targets buried deep underground, such as military bunkers. Live shells were found in the ammunition dump, and the island is off-limits to personnel without proper clearance.²⁸

In 2013, the US Fish and Wildlife Service concluded that the threat of UXO and ERW





Warning sign at Kiska. Image courtesy of the author.

from the fighting and occupation by both Japanese and Allied forces during World War II remains an issue on both Attu and Kiska. Despite the islands being designated as national wildlife refuges reserved for the conservation of wildlife and fish, UXO and ERW remain safety hazards. In particular, "[a]s the years progress, erosion exposes new sites while others are overgrown by vegetation."²⁹

As of 2016, "there are fears of unexploded munitions that haven't either been discovered and removed, or otherwise disabled that perhaps in part drives these cautionary measures."30 Few individuals visit Attu because the National Park Service has placed the island under restrictions.³¹ Previous US government-funded UXO and ERW investigations for Attu have found a 100-pound Army practice bombs; smoke pots; smoke generators; smoke grenades; flares; fuzes; barrage rockets; 250- and 500-pound projectiles; incendiary bombs and bomblets; 6-, 10-, 12-, and 14-inch projectiles; small arms ammunition up to .50-caliber; high-explosive anti-tank and high-explosive incendiary rounds; fragmentation bombs; 20-mm (high-explosive) and 40-mm warheads; and anti-personnel mines. An Army Corps of Engineers report concluded that "[o]rdnance and explosive waste was estimated in tons, with some concentrated and with significant amounts scattered throughout the island hidden by the dense vegetation."32 At last count, twenty-five warning signs were posted around known UXO and ERW areas on Attu.33

Kiska is now recognized as a National Historic Landmark and is part of the World War II Valor in the Pacific National Monument.

An American landmine detector used in the Aleutian Islands.

Image courtesy of the author/Museum of the Aleutians.

WWII National Historic area, Dutch Harbor, Aleutian Islands, Alaska. During WWII, this isolated mountaintop (US Army Fort Schwatka, Mt. Ballyhoo) fortification was home to 1,000 US servicemen. Their duty was to protect Dutch Harbor from Japanese seaborne attacks. Image courtesy of the author.



Kiska is the only battlefield in the United States, and is only one of three battlefields worldwide, where there was no substantial human presence before the battle and where no subsequent alterations to the landscape have occurred.³⁴

During the fourteen-month Aleutian Islands campaign to recapture Kiska, 3,000 tons of bombs rained down on the island, while the Japanese defenders mined and booby trapped their positions.³⁵ Because of the intensive bombing efforts and the large quantities of abandoned ordnance left behind by the Japanese, large quantities of UXO and ERW remain on Kiska,³⁶ where the traces of the battle are preserved in place and unchanged.

Because the full extent of UXO and ERW contamination is unknown and not all areas of Attu and Kiska have been investigated, the potential exists for such contamination to be present anywhere on these islands. Posted signs read "Warning! Kiska is a World War II battlefield. Unexploded ammunition is scattered throughout the landscape!"³⁷ ©

See endnotes page 108

The author would like to thank JMU's College of Arts and Letters for research support and Karen Macke, Collections Manager, Museum of the Aleutians, for archival expertise in assisting with this project. Additionally, the author would like to thank Michael Ashley of Cold Bay Lodge for guiding services to abandoned American defensive World War II positions in Cold Bay and along the Bering Sea coast.



Ken Rutherford, PhD Professor of Political Science James Madison University

Ken Rutherford, PhD, is Professor of Political Science at James Madison University. He holds a PhD in Government from Georgetown University, and BA and MBA degrees from the University of Colorado, where he was inducted into its Hall for Distinguished alumni. For ten years he served as Director of JMU's Center for International Stabilization and Recovery. He was a Peace Corps Volunteer in Mauritania (1987–1989), an UNHCR Emergency Refugee Coordinator in Senegal (1989), a humanitarian emergency relief officer in northern Kenya and Somalia (1993), and a Fulbright Scholar in Jordan (2005). Dr. Rutherford has published five books, including most recently, *America's Buried History: Landmines in the Civi War.* Rutherford teaches International Law.

World War II's Deadly Legacy in Alaska by Ken Rutherford, Ph.D. [from page 76]

- 1. The status of the Northern Territories remains in dispute between Japan and Russia. https://www.jstor.org/stable/41394411
- 2. UXO on the mainland is from US UXO testing, stockpiling, and ammunition that did not go off.
- 3. Michelle Theriault Boots, "The Last Kid in Cold Bay," Anchorage Daily News, August 8, 2015.
- Stan Cohen, The Forgotten War: A Pictorial History of World War II in Alaska and Northwestern Canada, Vol. 1 (Missoula, MT: Pictorial Histories Publishing, 1992).
- 5. Cohen, The Forgotten War, Vol. 1, 189.
- 1st Sgt. Fenton Hamlin, 7th Scout Company, as quoted in The Capture of Attu: Tales of World War II in Alaska—As Told by the Men Who Fought There (Anchorage: Alaska Northwest Publishing Company, 1984), 40.
- 7. Massacre Bay was named after Russians had massacred the Aleut natives in the late 18th century.
- 8. Cohen, The Forgotten War, Vol. 1, 193.
- The day before the attack (on May 28), the Japanese killed more than 600 of their own wounded rather than surrender to the Americans.
- 10. Cohen, The Forgotten War, Vol. 1, 193.
- 11. John Cloe, "It All Started at Dutch Harbor and Ended at Kiska," VFW Journal. May 1993. p. 25.
- D. Colt Denfield, US Army Corps of Engineers, Alaska District, May 1988, "History of Cold Bay," in Cohen, *The Forgotten* War, Vol. 3, 40–42.
- "The Invasion of Kiska: The Aleutian Campaign," National Park Service, https://www.nps.gov/articles/the-invasion-of-kiska. htm.
- "The Battle for Kiska," Pvt. Henri Richard, August 3, 2020. Story by Rhonda Roy, Originally Published in Esprit de Corp Magazine, Vol. 9, Issue 4, and Vol. 9, Issue 5, https://bit.ly/3BVtU0h
- S-2 Periodic Report, "Enemy Situation at the End of the Period." Headquarters US Troops, Office of the Intelligence Officer From 19 August 1943 to 1 September 1943.
- 16. "Canadian artillery officer Captain William Kirby as quoted in "The Battle for Kiska," Story by Rhonda Roy, Originally Published in *Esprit de Corp* Magazine, Vol. 9, Issue 4, and Vol. 9, Issue 5, https://bit.ly/3BVtU0h
- "Raids Made Island Too Hot to Hold: Kincaid Believes Some Rescue Ships Were Sunk," New York Times, August 22, 1943,
 p. 3; George L. MacGriggle, Aleutian Islands: The US Army Campaigns of World War II (United States Army Center of Military History, CMH Pub 72-6), 24.
- 18. Cohen, The Forgotten War, Vol. 1, 208.
- 19. "Message to British Chiefs of Staff re Operation Against Kiska," June 8, 1943, The National Archives, Kew, London, Cabinet Office Paper 122/659, as quoted in Saul David, The Force: The Legendary Special Ops Unit and WWII's Mission Impossible (New York: Hachette, 2019), 28.
- 20. "The Battle for Kiska."
- 21. Cohen, The Forgotten War, Vol. 4, 116–117.
- 22. It was the Battle of Kiska that would lead *Time* magazine to create the acronym JANFU (joint army-navy foul-up) to complement the earlier SNAFU (situation normal, all fouled-up). Never before had such a colossal amount of weapons, ammunition, manpower, and equipment been thrown into a battle without an enemy.
- 23. The Capture of Attu, 6.
- 24. "The Invasion of Kiska."
- 25. Dirk H.R. Spennemann, Janet Clemens, and Janis Kozlowski,

"Scars on the Tundra: The Cultural Landscape of the Kiska Battlefield, Aleutians," National Park Service, https://bit.ly/3fwYLcf.

- 26. Russell Annabel, "Japs Threat on Kiska Wall Gives Americans a Laugh: Trucks Half Buried and Shattered Huts Tell Force of Bomb Attacks; Scanty Supplies Hint Garrison was Getting Hungry," Denver Post, August 23, 1943.
- 27. "2 KILLED AT KISKA; Land Mines and Booby Traps Encountered in Landing," New York Times, August 24, 1943, p. 3.
- 28. Cohen, The Forgotten War, Vol. 4, 92.
- Deborah D. Rudis, Alaska Maritime National Wildlife Refuge Attu and Kiska Islands Contaminant Assessment, US Fish and Wildlife Service, Juneau Field Office, Alaska, 2013, https://bit. ly/3LZmuxW.
- 30. "Attu, Post-WWII," https://bit.ly/3y5Whrr
- 31. Today, Attu is under the protection of the National Park Trust.
- As quoted in Rudis, Alaska Maritime National Wildlife Refuge

 Attu and Kiska Islands Contaminant Assessment, p. 17.
- Rudis, Alaska Maritime National Wildlife Refuge Attu and Kiska Islands Contaminant Assessment, pp. 25 and 29.
- National Park Service, "Silent Sentinels of Kiska," https://www. nps.gov/articles/silent-sentinels.htm; Adak Historical Guide, https://adak-ak.us/www/historical.html.
- Rudis, Alaska Maritime National Wildlife Refuge Attu and Kiska Islands Contaminant Assessment, p. 10.
- US Fish & Wildlife Service, "Contaminant Cleanup," July 2, 2020, https://bit.ly/3LY3TID.
- 37. There are also some ordnance hazards issues on the island of Adak, between 200 and 400 miles westward from Kiska and Attu, respectively. The 193 potential ordnance sites identified on Adak include practice ranges, defensive positions, minefields, and storage and disposal areas. Ordnance items found to date include napalm, mortars, artillery, grenades, practice mines, and small munitions. Poster presentation by Jordan H. Stout, US Fish & Wildlife Service Environmental Contaminants Program, Anchorage Field Office, "Contaminated Military Sites on National Wildlife Refuges in Alaska," as quoted in Alaska Maritime, National Wildlife Refuge, Alaska, US Fish & Wildlife Service, https://www.fws.gov/refuge/alaska_maritime/ what_we_do/adak_island.html. In 1994, the Adak base was placed on the National Priorities (Superfund) List.